ENTERPRISE AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

Thursday, 20th March, 2014

Present:-

Councillor Lang (Chair)

Councillors Bradford Dyke

Councillors

Gibson Simmons

Mick Blythe – Sports and Leisure Manager+ Anita Cunningham – Policy and Scrutiny Officer Mary Stead – Democratic Services Officer

+ Attended for Minute No. 51

48 <u>DECLARATIONS OF MEMBERS' AND OFFICERS' INTERESTS RELATING TO ITEMS ON THE AGENDA.</u>

No declarations were received.

49 APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were received from Councillor Callan, Councillor Flood and Councillor Hawksworth.

50 FORWARD PLAN

The Committee considered the Forward Plan for the period 1 April, 2014 to 30 June, 2014.

RESOLVED -

That the Forward Plan be noted.

51 EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR ENVIRONMENT AND EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR LEISURE, CULTURE AND TOURISM ON CHESTERFIELD SPORT AND LEISURE STRATEGY

The Sports and Leisure Manager clarified the position with regard to the three related items on the Committee's Work Programme. The Sport and Leisure Strategy (Sport and Active Recreation Strategy as on the scrutiny work programme), the Playing Pitch Strategy, and the Parks and Open Spaces Strategy were all aspects of a proposed overarching strategy, yet to be developed, and would in future be listed on the Work Programme as aspects of that overarching strategy. This would encourage officers to see their work as part of a cross-service strategy. Each aspect required its own action plan, but would be developed in a consistent corporate approach, and could be

reported on collectively or individually. The strategy would be of benefit to the Planning Service in this format, and the collective work being done was required to support the recently published Core Strategy for the Council.

He explained the importance of having a strategy, because whenever there was a planning application to change the use of open space within the Borough Sport England was likely to object, unless it could be shown clearly in the strategy that that piece of land was not required for recreational use, or that removal did not leave the area under provided for. The strategy was also required to assess the demand for built sports facilities, showing how existing and new facilities related to population and need. Parks, open spaces and playing pitches were all key factors to be considered in terms of needs and evidence bases for the planning decision process and associated investment through funding such as the Community Infrastructure Levy.

The Sports and Leisure Manager submitted a report on the preparation of a Sport and Leisure Strategy for Chesterfield Borough 2014-2031. This update had been requested by the Enterprise and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee at its meeting on 7 November, 2013.

The report was being prepared using Sport England's Playing Pitch Strategy (PPS) and Facilities Planning Model (FPM) frameworks.

Questionnaires sent to sports clubs had been used to analyse their current use of sports facilities, and to identify future demand.

The FPM work had identified the likely future demand for swimming pool water space. It had also assessed sports hall provision, at Queen's Park and in community sports halls. Artificial grass pitch provision was also considered using the PPS and FPM framework assessment.

The National Governing Body (NGB) strategic reviews would determine the likely future demand, and would identify strategic priorities, so that this information could be used in strategic facility planning.

The information gathered included details of public, private and third sector facilities, because in some cases the facilities already existed, in schools for example, but access to them by the public could be improved.

Staff had met with external stakeholders and NGB representatives to agree in principle on an overall approach to Indoor and Outdoor strategy development.

The report outlined current PPS and FPM work, including data checks, and the production of a PPS draft assessment for discussion with lead officers and elected Members. Sport England was completing the FPM report and findings, and a discussion had been held with Sport England consultants. Agreement had been reached on the development of the Facilities Strategy and the Sport and Physical Community Strategy. Internal consultation with lead officers was in progress.

A review of the Strategic Planning framework for Facilities by Sport England had delayed the production of the Borough Council's strategy, so that it would be based on the most recent Sport England framework and would incorporate the latest best practice. By using new methodology the new strategy would be made more robust, since it would include good quality information to be used as the evidence needed to make funding applications for future planned developments. This report was expected to be available before the date of the next meeting of this Scrutiny Committee.

The Sports and Leisure Manager was thanked for his presentation.

RESOLVED -

That the report on the Sports and Leisure Strategy would be considered at the next meeting of the Enterprise and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee, as part of the proposed overarching strategy, which would be of a similar nature to what had previously been termed in public organisations as a Leisure and Culture Strategy.

52 <u>EXECUTIVE MEMBER FOR HOUSING UPDATE REPORT ON HOMELESS</u> PREVENTION SERVICE RESTRUCTURE

This item was withdrawn from the agenda.

53 SCRUTINY MONITORING

The Committee considered an update on the implementation of approved Scrutiny recommendations.

A written update on implementing the parking policy would be required at the next meeting of the Committee.

It was also reported that an informal meeting between Scrutiny and Executive Members was being arranged for 8 April, to further discuss the Water Rates Payments Policy.

RESOLVED -

That the update be noted, and a written progress update on the parking policy implementation be requested.

54 WORK PROGRAMME FOR ENTERPRISE AND WELLBEING SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Committee considered a list of items raised to date for its Work Programme.

RESOLVED -

That the Work Programme be agreed.

- 2. That an update on the following items be considered at the meeting in May, 2014:
- Proposed Overarching Leisure and Culture Strategy (incorporating the three subsections of the strategy, as explained at Minute No. 51 above);
- Housing Allocations Policy.
- That Housing Accommodation and Support Budget, and Older People's Services be added to the Work Programme, and considered at the May meeting.

55 <u>SCRUTINY PROJECTS PROGRESS UPDATES</u>

New Sport and Leisure Facilities

There was no report.

Taxi Licence Subsidy

There was no report.

56 OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY DEVELOPMENTS

The Policy and Scrutiny Officer stated that there were no new developments to report.

57 MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 16 JANUARY, 2014 AND MATTERS ARISING

The Minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 16 January, 2014 were presented.

RESOLVED -

That the Minutes be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.